Minutes of a Meeting of the Strategy and Resources Committee (SRC) of the Methodist Council held on 21 September 2006 at the Methodist Publishing House, Peterborough

Present:
Mr Mike Bamford, Mr John A Bell, The Revd James A Booth, Mr Dudley Coates, Ms Anthea Cox, The Revd David G Deeks, The Revd Gareth Hill, The Revd Kenneth G Howcroft, The Revd Jonathan W Kerry, Mr Brian Mansfield, Mr Andrew Moore, The Revd Peter G Sulston (for part of the meeting), Mr Kenvyn Wales (Chair), Ms Helen Woodall

In attendance:
Jane Bates (Minutes)

Apologies:
Mr Ronald Calver, The Revd F John Carne, The Revd David Gamble, Mr Kenneth Jackson

Mr Kenvyn Wales opened the meeting with prayer.

06.5.1
Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26 July 2006 were agreed with the following amendments:


Amend 06.4.13 to 06.4.14, and add the following as 06.4.13:


06.4.13
Oversight of Fund for Home Mission

The SRC agreed to extend the principle for improving accountability in regard to the Fund for World Mission (SRC Minute 06.3.9) to the Fund for Home Mission.


Additional minute:

Lay Pension Scheme

Ron Calver reminded the meeting of the substance of Minute 06.2.4 of the Methodist Council:


With regard to future service provision, the Council agreed:

d) That the rate of pension accrual from 1 September 2006 be reduced from 1/60th to 1/70th, subject to consultation with scheme members.

He indicated that he had received a report from the Pensions Manager that no written comments were received from employees.  The Council decision could therefore be implemented.  The transfer of assets to the Pension Scheme from the Epworth Fund and in the form of property was in process.

06.5.2
Matters arising: 

(i) Proposed names for membership of Filter Panel (SRC 06.4.5) 

The previous meeting had agreed the categories within which members of the filter panels would be recruited.  David Deeks presented the names of those who had agreed to participate, and these were agreed as follows:

Senior Methodists: John Bell, Ian White, Frances Young, Michael Checkland

SRC: (John Bell), Mike Bamford, Gareth Hill

Wider Connexion: Anne Brown, Graham Thompson, Vernon Marsh, Jenny Easson, Gill Newton, Rosemary Harrison, Ruth Gee

Professional: Brian Coldwell, Jennifer Bone, 

[Subsequent to the meeting, Andrew Hollins agreed to join this group.  Andrew was synod secretary of the former London NW district.]


(ii)
Cliff College 

Jonathan Kerry reported that it had not been possible to progress this work.  The Cliff College Committee were meeting the same day as the SRC, and a meeting had been arranged for two weeks’ time with the Principal. The membership of the Cliff College Committee has been strengthened, with a better range of skills and expertise.  Cliff College has, as previously agreed by the SRC, disposed of some of its land.  It was agreed that Cliff College should be a major item on the agenda for the next meeting of the SRC.

06.5.3
Election of SRC representatives to the Council 

Mike Bamford and Helen Woodall were elected as the SRC’s representatives to the Council, with Gareth Hill as substitute.

06.5.4
Council Membership: Substitutes and Representatives [SRC/06/47] 

Ken Howcroft presented SRC/06/47 which was accepted.  It was noted that an implication of this is that there will need to be an attendance sheet each time the Council meets, and this should be kept with the Minute Book.  In future, members of the Council should be elected prior to the Conference, so that they can be appointed by the Conference. 
06.5.5
Planning Council and Conference 06/07 [SRC/06/48] 

David Deeks presented SRC/06/48 - a draft list of the work that will need to be undertaken during this year, and suggestions for how it might be handled.  The updated Work in Progress document, including carried forward work [SRC/06/49a and 49b], was circulated alongside it for information.

It was noted that there is a very large amount of work and concern was expressed as to how this might be managed through to Council and Conference agendas.  The use of Reference Groups would be an important facility.  It was felt that, particularly at the Conference, there will need to be clear identification of those items which will have significant budgetary implications.  It has been agreed that District Treasurers will see relevant Council papers so that they can discuss the financial implications with the District representatives to the Council and the Conference.  During the Conference, the Conference Finance Committee has a role in working through the budgetary implications of decisions.  It is also important that members of the Conference are properly briefed so that they know the options available to them.

06.5.6 Governance Scrutiny 


(i)
General update [SRC/06/50]

David Deeks presented SRC/06/50.  It was noted that the arrangements for the lease at Methodist International Centre are not yet resolved.  Peter Forsaith is taking forward the matter of the insurance for the Methodist Church Art Collection, with the help of staff from the Birmingham Art Gallery.


(ii)
Epworth Old Rectory [SRC/06/51 and 51a] 

John Bell and Brian Mansfield presented SRC/06/51 and 51a.  It was reported that, to cope with the short-term crisis,  the Lincoln and Grimsby District has offered a further grant of £10000 on the condition that the connexion grants it an additional £20000.  Epworth Old Rectory has been successful in applying for a grant of £50000 to enable them to develop plans for, say, a visitor centre which could then become the subject of a bid for Heritage Lottery Funding.  However, there will need to be a sustainable long-term business plan.  

It was agreed that an immediate payment of £20000 should be made, with the advice of the Connexional Treasurer on how best to do this.  Council will need to ratify the payment retrospectively.  David Deeks agreed to discuss with Brian Hoare (chair of the trustees) and negotiate how additional connexional trustees might be put in place as soon as possible.  It was also suggested that the trio who are working with the New Room, Bristol on their strategic planning could meet with the trustees of the Epworth Old Rectory.

06.5.7 Future of the Training Institutions [SRC/06/52a and 52b]

Jonathan Kerry presented SRC/06/52a and b, which had been prepared by Margaret Jones.  Jonathan was asked to thank Margaret for her work on this.  It was felt that paper 52a should include some information about the financial constraints within which any proposals will need to be workable. 

Since Conference, work has been done on the implications of Notice of Motion 126 which referred back a large part of the report ‘Future Use and Configuration of Training Institutions’ and requested further work on sections of it.  The SRC was asked to suggest names of those who could be asked to be members of the required review group, noting the wording of the Notice of Motion. The group must be appointed by the October Methodist Council so that it can begin its work.  The Council will need information about each member of the group, including any previous involvement with training institutions.  It was felt important that the review group is not closed, but can consult with others who might have current, direct involvement with training institutions.  This will be written into the paper.

There was a discussion about the proposed terms of reference for the review group and whether its remit should be widened.  It was, however, acknowledged that the group needs to complete its work very quickly.

There was a discussion about the situation regarding the payment of block grants to training institutions during the year 2007-08.  It was agreed that negotiations should take place with training institutions with a view to agreeing different levels of block grant for 2007-08.  Jonathan Kerry was given a mandate to undertake this work.

Following this discussion, the papers SRC/06/52a and b will be revised and presented to the October Council.

06.5.8 Selly Oak Centre for Mission Studies 

Jonathan Kerry reported that the library is being extended at The Queen’s Foundation.  The Council had agreed in principle that proceeds from the sale of Kingsmead College could be used for this purpose, subject to satisfactory legal advice.  A letter has now been received from the solicitor indicating how this can proceed.  It is recommended that documentation should be exchanged, stating how much has been contributed to the extension of the library.  If the site is subsequently sold, the Methodist Church would be entitled to the proportion of the proceeds that would be considered to be the added value of what it contributed.  It is therefore treated as a grant to The Queen’s Foundation, but the interest of the Methodist Church is registered.  This was agreed.

06.5.9 Derby Resolutions consultation [SRC/06/53] 

Jonathan Kerry presented SRC/06/53.  There was some discussion about paragraph 7 and whether in fact the two questions of whether to revise the Resolutions and if so, in what way, have to be taken together.  Paragraph 7 will be redrafted in the light of this conversation.  The process was endorsed as set out in the paper, and members of SRC were asked to suggest names for the proposed working party to Jonathan.

06.5.10
New District Chairs attending Council? 

It has previously been agreed that new members of SRC should attend the Council as part of their induction.  It was agreed that new District Chairs should also have this opportunity.

06.5.11
Reshaping Financial Oversight  [SRC/06/54 and appendices] 


David Deeks presented SRC/06/54.  Ron Calver has now indicated that he is able to continue as Connexional Treasurer through this connexional year.  It is hoped to bring a name for his successor to Conference.


The papers focused a revised role of Connexional Treasurer incorporating and developing the roles currently carried by the Connexional Treasurer and the Treasurer of the Methodist Missionary Society.  Links were suggested between these two roles.  Consideration will have to be given to how many people will be needed, working in a team, to fulfil the overall function, in the light of the availability of those who will be appointed. 


It was felt that more work was needed on this, and that it should come back to the next SRC and then to the Council.

06.5.12
Mapping a way forward [SRC/06/55 and appendix] 

David Deeks presented SRC/06/55, which was discussed.  The approach of enabling and reinforcing the role of districts was supported.  It was felt that leadership should be encouraged at all levels.

The paper will be discussed with the Connexional Leadership Team (CLT), and then edited in the light of comments from the SRC and the CLT before the Council.

06.5.13
Review of Senior Leadership in Methodist Church – a draft process [SRC/06/56] 

David Deeks presented SRC/06/56.  This suggests appointing a review group to look at senior leadership roles within the Methodist Church.  This process was agreed and, following consultation with CLT, it will now be taken to the October Council.

06.5.14
JSG Report
(a) General report [SRC/06/57]

David Deeks presented SRC/06/57.  Clarification was sought concerning the staffing levels in the Policy Support and Research Unit (PSRU).  This was reviewed in May, and a revised model of PSRU is being implemented.  Recruitment is taking place.

Work is being undertaken in the area of risks and risk management.  The Connexional Leadership Team will discuss risks to the districts.  Work is needed to embed the risk assessment/risk management culture in the Connexional Team.

(b) Structure of the Team beyond 08 


The paper ‘Priorities in Practice’ [SRC/06/60] was circulated for information, and will be discussed at the Connexional Leadership Team early in October.  

(c) Communications strategy 06/07


Ken Howcroft reported on plans to raise awareness of issues to be raised in advance of Conference.  This will include an open Conference website where draft reports are posted, along with Council papers.  There may also be a closed website where members of Conference can discuss reports on line; points of information can be clarified; and potential notices of motion can be suggested.  The Team’s section of Momentum will be used for story-based illustrations linked to the theme.  It is hoped that there will be a monthly page in the Methodist Recorder.  Podcasts will also be used.  


(d) Projects 8, 12 - timetable for JSG consideration; telephone conference for SRC

Recommendations were still to be formulated by JSG as to what will be brought to the Council; and therefore when a telephone conference for SRC will need to take place.  It was agreed to e-mail background information on the projects to the new members of SRC.


(e) 
Verbal report on Jonathan Kerry's extension


David Deeks reported that a recommendation of a five year extension to Jonathan’s appointment will be brought to the Council.

(f) Nomination to Churches’ Agency for Safeguarding [SRC/06/59]

The SRC, on behalf of the Methodist Council, confirmed the appointment of Mr Steve Pearce as the authorised representative of the Methodist Church at meetings of the Churches Agency for Safeguarding.

06.5.15 Nominations to CFB Recruitment Group [SRC/06/58]

SRC/06/58 was noted.  It was agreed that the Methodist Council nominations to the Central Finance Board Recruitment Group should be new nominations, and they should be current members of the Council.

